SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 6th JULY 2021 COMMENCING 

AT 7.30pm IN JUBILEE HALL, SCHOOL LANE
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr T Norton, Cllr N Baddeley, Cllr J Smith, Cllr J Holder, Cllr C Hughes and Cllr O Davison-Oakley. 
In attendance: Mr A Nicholls, Ms N Walker, Mr J Gamble, Mr I Hawes, Mrs K Hawes, Mr D Robertson, Ms S Macdonald, Mrs A Norbury, Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident came to raise concerns about a neighbour’s application which they feel is overbearing and will overshadow the rear of their property.  It was agreed that the matter would be discussed under planning.
The Chairman of the Executive Scout Committee asked if the Parish Council would share the cost of replacing the leaking water pipe to the Scout Hut, which runs under the Recreation Ground, as it is leaking and they only have limited funds available.  The replacement pipe will cost £1,600 plus VAT.  It was agreed that the matter would be discussed under Open Spaces.
A resident raised concerns about the flooding on Longbottom Lane caused by building works at Red Cottage.  The matter will be investigated further.

Residents came to raise concerns about the Outline Planning application for PL/21/2142/OA - Perkin Elmer Ltd, Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2FX for the demolition of existing building and development of up to 31 dwellings, car and cycle parking, landscaping and associated infrastructure. They are concerned that the road outside their neighbouring property is already dangerous with the horse movements and flooding and they are concerned that the work to demolish the military grade building will compromise their listed building.  It was agreed that the matter would be discussed under Planning.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Cllr A Anderson

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the June meeting were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Hungin.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
	COUNCILLOR/
CLERK
	ACTION
	STATUS

	Thomas
	To contact Buckinghamshire Council Transport for Bucks regarding parking issues around the Public House following installation of the double yellow lines in the village centre from a scheme designed by Transport for Bucks.
	ONGOING: Further to my onsite meeting with County Councillor Tim Butcher, I will write to him to summarise our discussion so that he can lobby for us.  At the meeting I shall seek approval to submit a grant funding application under the category ‘Highways & Transport’ to the Community Board for a possible extension of the double yellow lines.  ACTION: MT

	Clerk
	Details of when outstanding drainage work will be completed will be requested.
	IN PROCESS: Meeting held with Bucks Council Senior Engineer and report of drainage works planned, circulated to Councillors.  Work on School Lane due to start July 2021.  ACTION: LB

	Hungin/Thomas
	Grant from Community Board for upgraded CCTV at the Pavilion so car registration numbers can be captured and better quality images obtained.
	OUTSTANDING: Upon approaching the Community Board, we were informed they had closed funding applications for the current year.  However, an email recently received indicates funding for 2021/22 is now available so an application will be made.  ACTION: LH/MT

	Davison-Oakley/

Norton/Smith/

Hungin
	To set up Cllrs Norton, Smith and Hungin as online signatories
	IN PROCESS: Lloyds Bank will be contacted about finalising the setup of LH and TN, so that they can authorise the online payment of invoices. ACTION: LB & ODO

	Clerk
	The meter reading taken at the Recreation Ground showed extremely high usage against previously estimated readings supplied by Castle Water. 
	ONGOING: Leak identified as the pipe to the Scout Hut.  Once repaired Castle Water will be approached about the charges for the leaked water. ACTION: LB

	Thomas
	Quotation to be obtained for the repainting of gates, fences, etc. as identified in the Village Maintenance list discussed at the meeting.
	OUTSTANDING: Quotation still needs to be obtained.

ACTION: MT

	Thomas/Hungin
	Redecoration to the Pavilion
	PENDING:  With the former Montessori School now under the ownership of Little Ducklings, a quotation from a builder for the work agreed at our last meeting has been obtained.  A timescale of the work commencing 26th July and being finished on 13th August latest has been confirmed. Decorator contacted by LH response awaited.  ACTION: LH 

	Anderson
	Further investigation of drainage issues in a small area of the Recreation Ground
	ONGOING: Difficult to finish until the water leak situation has been resolved and then monitor the pitch and Rec.  ACTION: AA

	Thomas
	An area of ground near the boundary with the allotments has subsided causing a fairly deep hole. 
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Hole has now been filled with stones/hard core to stabilise it and prevent further subsidence.  It now needs to be covered with a layer of soil and seed sown (preferably in Autumn)

ACTION: MT

	Clerk
	Letter received from landowner offering help to alleviate future flooding to gardens in Howard Crescent.
	ONGOING: The land owner, has confirmed that they hope to mole plough the whole field next week to improve the drainage.  ACTION: LB

	Clerk
	Request received to temporarily (during the Summer school holidays) relocate the MVAS from its current position to Longbottom Lane.
	OUTSTANDING: Bracket located and marked in Longbottom Lane.  A template will be made to check that the pole fits prior to relocation. ACTION: LB

	Anderson
	Suggestion received from Seer Green United to supply a metal goal at the Rec for the use of youngsters.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: It was agreed to purchase a single goal.  A proposal will be prepared. ACTION: AA

	Holder
	A letter was received from a resident regarding the siting of a memorial bench in Jubilee Walk.  It was agreed that a ‘holding’ reply was to be prepared and sent and that an alternative site not on Parish Council land would be investigated.
	OUTSTANDING: One of the two owners of the piece of land in front of the parade of shops has been approached and has given his consent.  The other owner is still to be approached.

ACTION: JH

	Pavilion Committee
	The specification for a new fence around the Pavilion garden to be discussed with the potential new tenant and recommendations presented to Councillors.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Following the takeover of the Pavilion lease by Little Ducklings, a replacement fence was discussed at a meeting with the new owner, LH and MT.  A recommendation was sent to Little Ducklings by LH.  The owner is happy to proceed along these lines and will obtain a quotation from the builder so the Parish Council can compare and agree the style of fence and additional cost, payable by the Council, this will incur against the original basic fence proposed.

ACTION: COUNCILLORS

	Holder
	A simple user sheet for the new AV system will be prepared.
	ACTION: JH

	Councillors
	Ground in front of the benches is being eroded and paving was suggested.  
	ACTION: All Councillors to inspect the areas affected.


Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley have completed the June Health and Safety inspection.  There were no health and safety issues.  Cllr Anderson will carry out the July inspection.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)    
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  Fungi in Green Meadow will be monitored
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:  Low hanging holly on the footpath to the Recreation Ground needs to be cut back.  (Action – Clerk)  A grave had dropped and will be inspected.  (Action – Clerk) 
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· A further letter had been received from a Farmers Way resident raising concerns against situating a bench in Jubilee Walk with signatures from their neighbours.
· A letter had been sent to a resident in Chalfont Road about fly tipping of grass cuttings into the drainage ditch opposite their property.
· It was agreed that the organised children’s football on the Recreation Ground could continue at a cost of £50 per half term.  (Action – Clerk)
· Came and Company insurers advised that they will be paying out our claim of £2150.00 towards the repair of the Pavilion Shed wall that was damaged by a vehicle.  The repair has been ordered.

VII. Finance: 

From 3rd June 2021 to 4th July 2021:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


      
 £16,447.93
Income received:-




   
              £6,980.70
The closing bank balances at 30th June 2021 totalled:-                    £85,779.57
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  Following a discussion it was agreed to write to the Planning department with observations and concerns about planning applications PL/21/2142/OA - Perkin Elmer Ltd, Chalfont Road, PL/21/2118/SA - Certificate of Lawful Use - 11 Howard Road, and PL/21/2183/FA - Bottom Wood, 52 Long Grove.    The letters will be circulated to all Councillors for approval before they are submitted. A request will also be made to call in PL/21/2142/OA - Perkin Elmer Ltd, Chalfont Road. (Action – Cllr Hungin)
Permitted

PL/21/1820/FA
38 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Demolition of existing garage and conservatory, erection of part two storey/part single storey front/side/rear extension and insertion of 3 side and 1 rear rooflights.

PL/21/1791/FA
1 Hearnes Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QT

Single storey rear extension and loft conversion with 2 rear dormer windows and 3 front roof lights.

PL/21/1725/FA
5 Hearnes Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QT

Demolition of existing conservatory and single storey garden room, erection of a single storey rear extension.

PL/21/0867/FA
72 Farmers Way, Seer Green, HP9 2YY

Single storey rear extension.

PL/21/1446/FA
1 The Coppice, Seer Green, HP9 2SH

Demolition of existing rear extension and erection of a new rear extension.

PL/21/1429/FA
Sweetbriar, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Single storey rear extension, replacement dormer on front elevation and alterations to ground floor fenestration on side and rear elevations

PL/21/1483/FA
Rose Cottage, 54 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XP

Two storey rear extension, single storey side extension, roof extension to create additional habitable space including side dormer windows, new front porch canopy.

PL/21/1351/FA
5 Manor Farm Way, Seer Green, HP9 2YD

Conversion of existing garage/store to living accommodation replacing garage door with window.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. GREEN MEADOW AND OUTDOOR GYM INSPECTIONS: Cllr Norton accompanied the Wicksteed inspector for both inspections.  Both areas were found to be in good order and the issues found to only be low risk. The matting needs to be monitored.  It was agreed to paint the top bar of the swings which is made of solid iron. (Action – Cllr Thomas)  During regular inspections the lower linkages of the swings (by the seats) need to be checked for wear and the chains will need replacing when the metal has been worn to 40% or less.
ii. newsletter:  A draft Newsletter was presented with final changes to be sent as soon as possible as it will be sent to the printers on 8th July. (Action - Cllr Holder)  
iii. RECREATION GROUND LEAK: It was agreed to ask insurance company if they would pay for the replacement pipe. If not it was unanimously agreed to help the Scouts by paying 50% of the cost of the replacement pipe installation. Once details of the pipe quality and installation have been agreed an order will be placed with External Plumbing.  A site meeting will be arrange to agree the pipe route with the Allotments Association and Scouts. (Action – Clerk)  A letter will be prepared for Castle Water to ask them not to charge us for the leaked water considering that they were aware of the problem but did not notify us.  (Action – Clerk)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. JUBILEE HALL:  The Jubilee Hall Committee are awaiting the regulations and guidance on when the hall can be reopened to hirers.  The year-end accounts were circulated for approval in September. Ring CCTV has been installed and is being used to monitor the hall when not in use.  
ii. PAVILION: A quotation had been received for a new fence around the garden.  As the quotation was deemed expensive other quotations will be sought.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  
iii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  It was agreed to apply for funding for two benches, with back rests, for the Recreation Ground costing £675.00 per bench plus installation.  One bench will be situated near the car park fence and the other on the far side where the footpath leads towards Chalfont St Giles.  The Community Board will be asked if they would be willing to fund one bench and Jordans Environment Trust will be asked if they would fund the second bench.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin) The Community Board will also be asked if they will fund the upgrade to the CCTV at the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin) Following concerns about the parking in the centre of the village a meeting was held with Bucks Councillor Tim Butcher about how to address the issue.  An application will be made to the Community Board for the project review. (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin)  Immediate concerns about parking and road safety will be raised with the landlords of the Jolly Cricketers Public House.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin) The Football Team have had to remove the adult goals as the goal mouths and penalty spot have been heavily used this last year and need to be repaired before the next football season commences.  As there are many young people who want to play football Seer Green United and the Adult football team have offered to pay towards a new goal.  The Manor Crescent and Manor Road residents will be advised of the proposed addition before the goal is ordered. (Action – Clerk) The goal will be situated in line with the front of the cricket nets towards the corner of the Rec near footpath 16.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  Concern was raised that the village bins are not being emptied enough.  The situation will be monitored.  The Community Board had requested that Councillors join their working groups.  The time of these meetings is inconvenient for most Councillors.  The Community Board will be advised.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
XI.
information items:  A welcome card will be sent to the new Minister for the Baptist Church, Louise Gilbertson.  (Action – Clerk)
The meeting closed at 9.42pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 7th September 2021, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church, Wood Pond Close.    
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